# 13 Melatonin in Dentistry

Luigi F. Rodella, Mauro Labanca, and Eleonora Foglio

# CONTENTS

13.1 Melatonin	. 219
13.1.1 Biosynthesis, Secretion, and Metabolism	. 219
13.1.2 Mechanism of Action	.220
13.1.3 Main Biological Functions	.220
13.2 Melatonin in the Oral Cavity	.220
13.2.1 Melatonin in the Oral Cavity of Healthy Subjects	.220
13.3 Melatonin and Oral Cavity Diseases	. 221
13.3.1 Tooth Decay	. 221
13.3.2 Periodontal Disease	
13.3.2.1 Gold Standard Therapies in PD	.223
13.3.2.2 New Perspectives in PD Treatment: Melatonin Supplementation	.224
13.3.3 Oral Cavity Cancer	.225
13.3.3.1 Melatonin in Treatment of Oral Mucositis, A Complication	
of Chemotherapy	.226
13.4 Role of Melatonin in Bone Metabolism	. 227
13.4.1 Melatonin Promotes Bone Regeneration Around Dental Implants	. 229
13.5 Melatonin Use in Surgery as an Anesthetic Adjuvant	.230
13.5.1 Potential Anesthetic Effects of Exogenously Administered Melatonin	.230
13.5.2 Effect of Anesthesia and Surgery on Melatonin Homeostasis	. 231
13.6 Conclusions	
References	. 231

# 13.1 MELATONIN

Melatonin is an indolamine hormone (*N*-acetyl-5-methoxytryptamine) synthesized from the essential amino acid tryptophan in a series of four enzymatic steps.<sup>1,2</sup> It was originally discovered in 1958 by the American dermatologist Aaron Lerner and his coworkers at the Yale University School of Medicine as an amphibian skin-lighting factor present in extracts of bovine pineal glands. Lerner named the molecule "melatonin" because it induces contraction of stellate amphibian melanophores.<sup>3</sup> The fact that melatonin is an evolutionarily highly conserved molecule, ubiquitously distributed in living systems, seems to demonstrate that it has important physiological roles.<sup>4</sup>

# 13.1.1 BIOSYNTHESIS, SECRETION, AND METABOLISM

In vertebrates, melatonin is primarily secreted by the pineal gland, a neuroendocrine transducer considered until the first half of 20th century as an epithalamic appendage of brain with enigmatic functions;<sup>5,6</sup> therefore, there are also extrapineal sites of melatonin production, on which it exerts a local action. However, with the exception of the retina and the GI tract (in which melatonin is stored)<sup>7</sup>, the physiological significance of these extrapineal sites is still a matter of debate. In the pineal gland, melatonin is synthesized by pinealocytes, whereas in the retina, it is produced by

photoreceptor cells.<sup>8-10</sup> Melatonin produced by the pineal gland is immediately released into the blood vascular system and cerebrospinal fluid of the third ventricle where exerts various biological actions upon reaching melatonin receptor-rich target tissues; melatonin secreted by the retina instead is not released into the circulation and so exerts a paracrine function.<sup>11</sup> Once melatonin is released into the circulation (where 50%–75% of melatonin is bound reversibly to albumin and glycoproteins), it has a short half-life:<sup>4</sup> most of the circulating melatonin (95%) is primarily metabolized in the liver by cytochrome P450 enzymes; alternatively, it is metabolized by oxidative pyrrole-ring cleavage<sup>12</sup> in a number of extrahepatic tissues by both enzymatic and nonenzymatic mechanisms.<sup>13</sup>

## 13.1.2 MECHANISM OF ACTION

Although the mechanisms by which melatonin modulates the pathways in which it is involved are currently not completely understood, it has been demonstrated that it acts on its target cells/tissue through transmembrane G-protein–coupled receptors MT1, MT2, and MT3 or through orphan nuclear receptors of the retinoic acid receptor family.<sup>14</sup> However, in other particular biological contexts, no specific receptors appear to be required for melatonin's actions;<sup>15,16</sup> being a lipophilic molecule, it has the capacity to pass freely in and out of all cellular and fluid compartments of the body having free access to all cells of the body and thereby offers an additional receptor-independent nonhormonal role of free radical scavenger in reducing the oxidative stress.<sup>13</sup>

# 13.1.3 MAIN BIOLOGICAL FUNCTIONS

Studies in various animals, especially in mammals, have shown that, at either physiological or pharmacological concentrations, melatonin appears to be involved in numerous physiological and pathophysiological processes including the control of sleep, circadian rhythms, retinal physiology, seasonal reproductive cycles, cancer development and growth (melatonin has oncostatic potentials), regulation of the immune response,<sup>17,18</sup> antioxidation, and free radical scavenging (up-regulating several antioxidative enzymes and down-regulating pro-oxidant enzymes),<sup>19</sup> mitochondrial respiration, cardiovascular function and blood pressure control,<sup>20,21</sup> bone metabolism, and gastrointestinal physiology.<sup>13,22</sup> Other actions of this hormone include the inhibition of dopamine (DA) release in the hypothalamus and in the retina,<sup>23</sup> and it is also involved in pubertal development<sup>24,25</sup> and the aging process.<sup>26,27</sup> On this purpose, it has been remembered that the amount of melatonin produced during the night appears to be greatest around the time just before puberty, with a steady decrease thereafter through middle and old age. For this reason, the decrease in melatonin production has implications for various diseases, including age-associated neurodegenerative diseases and cancer initiation.<sup>28</sup>

## 13.2 MELATONIN IN THE ORAL CAVITY

In the following pages, we will report the specific roles that melatonin exerts at the oral cavity level, both in physiological and in pathological conditions. In particular, the purpose of this review is to explain the potential utility of melatonin in the treatment of the most relevant pathologies affecting the oral cavity: tooth decay, periodontal diseases (PDs), and oral cavity cancer–associated inflammation.

# 13.2.1 MELATONIN IN THE ORAL CAVITY OF HEALTHY SUBJECTS

Saliva may be described as a heterogeneous fluid composed of proteins, glycoproteins, electrolytes, and small organic molecules, as well as compounds transported from the blood.<sup>29</sup> It represents a combination of gingival crevicular fluid (similar to serum for its composition) and other fluids released from salivary glands, of which the parotid, submandibular, and sublingual are the three

major sources.<sup>30</sup> The secretion of saliva has been shown to be affected by different forms of stimulation: time of day, diet, age, sex, a variety of disease states, and several pharmacological agents.<sup>31</sup>

Once in the blood, melatonin gets to the saliva by passive diffusion. The ratio between salivary and plasmatic melatonin in a (24-hour) cycle is relatively stable and varies from 0.24 to 0.33: it means that the salivary melatonin concentration is equivalent to 24%–33% of the plasma levels.<sup>32,33</sup> As reported above, the amount of melatonin in saliva is lower when compared with that of blood probably due to the fact that the major part of the plasma melatonin is bound to albumin (nearly 70%) and so it is not free to diffuse into saliva. Thus, salivary melatonin reflects in appreciable extent the portion of circulating melatonin not bound to proteins (the free-circulating melatonin).<sup>34</sup> It is possible that melatonin is alive direct experimental evidence. Salivary melatonin can be reliably assayed. By measuring salivary melatonin, oral pathologies can be studied in relation to plasma and salivary melatonin behavior. A significant positive correlation between salivary and plasma melatonin exists: according to Konturek et al.,<sup>35</sup> the concentration of salivary melatonin under basal conditions is negligible, but following local oral application of indoleamine, its plasma level dosedependently increases, and this is consequently accompanied by an increase of salivary melatonin.

Melatonin has several specific functions in the oral cavity, so its effects on oral health warrant further investigations. It acts as a potent antioxidant and free radical scavenger, immunomodulatory agent, strong promoter of bone formation, and anti-inflammatory factor in PDs.<sup>36</sup> Recently, it has been claimed that the imbalances in levels of free radicals and reactive oxygen species (ROS) with antioxidants may play an important role in the onset and development of several inflammatory oral pathologies.<sup>37</sup> On this purpose, current evidences for oxidative damage in the most prevalent oral cavity diseases and the possible therapeutic effects of antioxidants like melatonin<sup>38</sup> have been extensively reviewed in the last years.

#### 13.3 MELATONIN AND ORAL CAVITY DISEASES

#### **13.3.1 Т**ООТН **D**ЕСАУ

Dental caries, also known as tooth decay, is the localised destruction of susceptible dental hard tissues by acidic by-products from bacterial fermentation of dietary carbohydrates.<sup>39,40</sup> Tooth decay can affect the enamel (the outer covering of the crown), cementum (the outermost layer of the root), and dentine (the tissue beneath both the enamel and the cementum). As partially reported above, dental caries results from interactions over time between the products of bacteria metabolism and many host factors that include teeth and saliva. So, even if dental caries is a multifactorial disease (related, for instance, to high numbers of cariogenic bacteria, insufficient fluoride exposure, gingival recession, immunological components, need for special health care, and genetic factors)<sup>39,41</sup> resulting from an ecological imbalance in the physiological equilibrium between tooth minerals and oral microbial biofilms,<sup>42</sup> it is greatly affected by salivary flow and composition and also by dietary habits.<sup>43</sup>

Given the presence of melatonin in the oral cavity because of its release in saliva<sup>11</sup> and given its beneficial properties, it has been hypothesized that this hormone could have a cariostatic potential. On this purpose, with the strong influence of diet on cariogenesis, Mechin and Toury<sup>44</sup> suggested that, melatonin, being abundantly available in the foodstuffs, may diminish the caries development with its antioxidant activity. In their study, Mechin and Toury<sup>44</sup> tested the effects of melatonin administration on caries development in rats receiving a standard or a modified cariogenic diet 2000M: a large increase in the caries score was induced by the cariogenic diet as compared with the control group. Moreover, in groups receiving melatonin, a highly significant decrease in the caries score was obtained. However, the explanation of these results can only be speculative. In fact, no antibacterial action was attributed to melatonin, and there are no evidences about the possible action of melatonin on calcium metabolism and on the mineralization/demineralization

equilibrium. Nevertheless, the hypothesis of the possible action of melatonin on various salivary components that can modify the cariostatic potential of saliva is more intriguing and needs further investigation.

#### 13.3.2 PERIODONTAL DISEASE

PD is an oral inflammatory disorder of the periodontium that affects the supporting tissues of the teeth (alveolar bone, gums, and periodontal ligament), leading to progressive destruction of connective tissue attachment and alveolar bone. A consequence is the severe loss of supporting periodontal tissues and teeth, seen prevalently among adults and older people. Current information indicates that bacterial infection and accumulations on the teeth may be the primary causative agent of PD.<sup>45,46</sup> Nowadays, PD represents one of the most commonly reported chronic inflammatory adult conditions. Approximately 48% of U.S. adults have chronic PD, and similar or higher rates (up to 70%) have been reported in other populations.<sup>47</sup> PD incidence is increased by several risk factors; in general, all those conditions that provide the anaerobes ample time to survive in periodontal tissue or any medical conditions (e.g., HIV infections) that trigger host antibacterial defense mechanisms will likely promote PDs.<sup>48</sup>

The severity of periodontitis is characterized by the degree of marginal bone loss, depth of periodontal pockets, degree of attachment loss, and number of teeth with furcation development.<sup>49</sup> In diagnosing PD, the probing depth is a good indicator of the advance of the disease. In a healthy periodontium, there is no loss of epithelial attachment or pocket formation and the periodontal pocket is less than 2 mm deep.<sup>50</sup> The disease state ranges from gingivitis to periodontitis and advanced periodontitis.

Gingivitis, the most prevalent and mild form of PD, is characterized by the inflammation of the gums caused by plaque deposits, with possible bleeding when brushed or probed.<sup>49</sup>

Periodontitis can be identified by the hardening of plaque to form calculus, causing gum recession. This results in the formation of pockets between 3.5 and 5.5 mm between the tooth surface and the gum.<sup>51</sup> The symptoms are similar to those of gingivitis but are more severe due to higher accumulation of bacteria and stronger inflammatory responses.

Advanced forms of periodontitis are also prevalent, affecting approximately 10%–30% of the adult population in the United States.<sup>52</sup> Advanced periodontitis is distinguished by excessive tissue loss of gingiva and alveolar bone and pockets greater than 5.5 mm in depth. This condition often leads to tooth exfoliation due to the destruction of the tooth connective ligaments.<sup>53</sup>

The etiology and pathogenesis of PD are not completely clear. Human gingivitis and periodontitis are the results of an imbalance in the bacterial species that colonize the oral cavity and are characterized by complex interactions between pathogenic bacteria and the host's immunoinflammatory responses.<sup>55,56</sup> In the past three decades, marked advances have occurred in our understanding of the infectious agents of PD. There are more than 300 distinct species of bacteria present in the gingival area of the mouth, most of which exist in a commensal relationship with the host. However, three Gram-negative, anaerobic, or microaerophilic bacteria species, known as periodontal pathogens (*Actinobacillus actinomycetemcomitans, Bacteroides forsythus*, and *Porphyromonas gingivalis*), have been identified as being ubiquitous in periodontal plaque formations.<sup>53,54,56</sup> Moreover, within the past years, various herpes viruses, such as human cytomegalovirus and Epstein–Barr virus, have also emerged as pathogens in the destructive PD.<sup>57</sup>

As reported above, the damage of periodontal tissues results both from a direct effect of the toxic products released by the bacteria and from the action of the immune system that, if stimulated by bacterial infection, produces and releases mediators that induce the effectors of connective tissue breakdown.<sup>58,59</sup> Numerous studies have showed that the destruction of periodontal tissue in PD is mainly due to host-derived mediators and free radicals.<sup>60,61</sup> Different mechanisms, including DNA damage, lipid peroxidation, protein damage, oxidation of important enzymes, and stimulation of proinflammatory cytokine release, have been implicated as causes of tissue damage by an increase

in both ROS and reactive nitrogen species (RNS).<sup>62,63</sup> An inverse relationship between peroxidation products and antioxidant molecules or enzymes in spontaneous or in experimental PD has been stressed.<sup>64–66</sup> Chapple et al.<sup>53</sup> reported that total antioxidant activity is reduced in saliva of patients with periodontitis relative to that in nonperiodontitis subjects. The imbalance between oxidative stress induced by ROS and the concentrations (or activity) of the antioxidants may lead to a further oxidative attack and substantial deterioration of the periodontal tissues,<sup>67,68</sup> resulting in tissue damage.<sup>69,70</sup>

Microbial components, especially lipopolysaccharide (LPS), have the capacity to induce an initial infiltrate of inflammatory cells. Activated macrophages synthesize and secrete a variety of proinflammatory molecules, including some interleukins (IL-1 $\alpha$ , IL- $\beta$ , IL- $\beta$ , and IL-8), tumor necrosis factor  $\alpha$  (TNF- $\alpha$ ), prostaglandins (PGE2), and hydrolytic enzymes.<sup>71</sup> These cytokines recruit polymorphonuclear leukocytes (PMN) to the site of infection.<sup>54</sup> PMN play a relevant role in the etiology of PD, as they are the predominant host immune response to oral bacterial infection. Upon stimulation by bacterial antigens, cytokines promote the PMN to express adhesion molecules and move out of the circulation to the site of infection.72 When PMN arrive here, they can induce an autoamplification effect producing IL-8 to attract more PMN into the infection site. This is exacerbated by the ability of *P. gingivalis* to modulate the mobility and function of PMN within the site of infection:<sup>54</sup> a reduction of IL-8 secretion in epithelial cells, mediated by the bacterium, inhibits the recruitment of PMN to the infected area. At the site of infection, PMN produce proteolytic enzymes (e.g., elastase), but also ROS. Indeed, PMN in periodontal patients display an increased number, adhesion, and oxidative activity.<sup>73</sup> As the release of ROS is not target-specific, damage to host tissue also occurs. Gingival epithelial cells are highly susceptible to attack by PMN-derived oxidants;<sup>74</sup> human PMN produce in vitro desquamation (as a consequence of the digestion of extracellular matrix constituents by PMN neutral proteases) and lysis of gingival epithelial cells (caused by PMN oxidants generated by myeloperoxidase).<sup>38</sup>

In PD, a number of proteases that degrade collagen and extracellular matrix (ECM) play key roles in periodontal tissue breakdown.<sup>75</sup> A particular subgroup of matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs), called collagenases, is the major group of enzymes responsible for degradation of ECM and for collagen destruction in periodontitis. These latent collagenolytic enzymes are activated by ROS in the inflammatory environment, giving rise to elevated levels of interstitial collagenase in inflamed gingival tissue.<sup>76</sup> The attachment loss deepens the sulcus, creating a periodontal pocket. This pocket provides a microbial niche that can harbor on the order of 100 bacterial cells.<sup>77</sup> This event marks the transition from gingivitis to periodontitis.

PD is clearly an important and potentially life-threatening condition, often underestimated by health professionals and the general population. The available evidence implicating inflammatory mediators and cells in the disease process suggests that local antioxidant status may be of importance in determining susceptibility to the disease and its progression following initial bacterial colonization.

#### 13.3.2.1 Gold Standard Therapies in PD

Due the minimal symptoms of gingival bleeding and attachment loss, many individuals neglect to treat their disease. Left untreated, gingivitis may progress to irreversible periodontitis, resulting in tooth loss.

Periodontal research has provided sufficient evidence indicating that, once diagnosed, chronic PD is successfully treatable.<sup>78</sup> The first therapeutic goal in treatment of PD is to alter or eliminate the origin of the microbes as well as the contributing risk factors. The majority of periodontal treatment modalities, however, attempt to arrest the progression of periodontal destruction in order to avoid tooth loss and preserve the healthy state of the periodontium.<sup>79</sup> Furthermore, in severe cases, regeneration of the periodontal attachments must be attempted.<sup>80</sup> The first nonsurgical step of PD treatment involves special cleaning called scaling and root planing. Supplemental treatment may include antiseptic mouth medications, either to aid the healing process or to further control the

bacterial infection. Often, antibiotics may be administered, which may offer an effective alternative. Doxycycline, a wide-spectrum antibiotic, and other tetracyclines are frequently used in dental treatments for soft tissue and bone regeneration after PD because of their strong activity against periodontal pathogens; they are able to inhibit the activity of human MMPs and reduce the severity and progression of PDs in animal models and humans.<sup>81</sup> Along with antibiotic therapy, if the periodontal pockets are not reduced or further loss of alveolar bone is observed, surgical treatment may therefore be beneficial to PD patients to prevent bone loss. If the PD has caused excessive loss of gum tissue or bone, then soft-tissue grafts or bone grafts may be performed to reduce further gum recession and bone loss.

#### 13.3.2.2 New Perspectives in PD Treatment: Melatonin Supplementation

In recent years, the role of ROS, lipid peroxidation products, and antioxidant systems in the pathology of PD have been well clarified. It is now of importance to determine the possible contribution of diet to salivary antioxidant status because the use of antioxidant supplementation in the treatment or prevention of these chronic diseases of the oral cavity can be an excellent chance. Recent medical and dental research in this area is geared toward the prevention of free radical–mediated diseases by using specific nutrient antioxidants supplementation.<sup>38</sup> Melatonin was found to be released with saliva into the oral cavity and to be implicated in various dental and PDs: for this reason, it is one of the more prominent antioxidant used on this purpose. In particular, melatonin possesses two functions of great interest to dental professionals: first of all, its capacity to scavenge free radicals, thereby exerting antioxidative action,<sup>82,83</sup> and second, the cell protective effect exerted by melatonin in situations of inflammation.<sup>37,84</sup>

Nowadays, it is well known that melatonin not only would stimulate the immune system through the plasma fraction of the hormone but would also afford local protection though the salivary melatonin fraction<sup>85</sup> to better protect the cell populations affected by the periodontal process from the ROS generated by the inflammatory process. Saliva antioxidant capacity was significantly lower in diseased patients compared with controls. In addition, the ratio between saliva and serum antioxidants was also significantly lower in the diseased patients. It was proposed that the reduction in antioxidant capacity was either a direct causal factor in the PD patients or that the reduction was due to a reduction in scavenging antioxidants mediated through an increase in oxidative stress due to the pathogenesis of the disease. Cutando et al.<sup>85</sup> emphasized the physiological impact of melatonin in saliva: this little amine displays noticeable antioxidant activity in saliva<sup>86</sup> and helps protect the oral cavity from tissue damage due to oxidative stress. In a recent study, it was indirectly shown that nitric oxide (NO) production was elevated in the diseased periodontium. In ligature-induced periodontitis in rats, inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS) was expressed at higher concentrations at the ligated sites than at the nonligated sites.<sup>87</sup> The diseased tissue biopsies from periodontitis patients demonstrated a greater level of iNOS expression than the healthy tissue biopsies from the clinically nonperiodontitis patients. In particular, the basal layers of epithelium and macrophages, lymphocytes, and neutrophils in the connective tissue were found to stain positively for iNOS, only in diseased patients.<sup>88</sup> Recent evidence suggests that the pineal hormone melatonin, acting as a potent free radical scavenger, plays an important acute and chronic role in reducing or eliminating the oxidant damage produced by NO.<sup>89,13</sup> Based on a number of studies, it is estimated that melatonin inhibits the activity of NOS,<sup>90,91</sup> in particular iNOS, which produces excessive amounts of NO, thus contributing to the pathophysiology of inflammation and increasing the oxidative stress.<sup>92</sup>

rephrased. OK?

Chance for?

Furthermore, in PDs, the increase in free radical production coexists with a decrease in antioxidant defense. Besides its direct action as a free radical scavenger, melatonin influences the oxidative stress status indirectly by stabilizing the inner mitochondrial membrane and improving the electron transport chain located there.<sup>93</sup> It has been demonstrated that melatonin is a broad-spectrum antioxidant:<sup>94,95</sup> in pharmacological and physiological doses, it increases gene expression and activity of endogenous antioxidant, which are important in maintaining the integrity of vasculature and other tissues.<sup>96,97</sup> These antioxidant properties of melatonin could turn out very beneficial for

treatment of the local inflammatory lesions and for accelerating the healing process (e.g., after tooth extration and other surgical procedures in the oral cavity). Recently, Cutando et al.,98 have shown the favorable effects of the local melatonin administration to the alveolar sockets after molar or premolar extraction in dogs. The animals without melatonin regimen showed an increase in lipid peroxidation, nitrite plus nitrate levels in plasma, and glutathione disulfide/glutathione ratio. Dogs who were administered 2 mg melatonin to the extration socket just after extraction did not show this increase.<sup>98</sup> This suggests that locally applied melatonin to the oral cavity lining may be useful in the treatment of oral lesions.<sup>99</sup> Czesnikiewicz-Guzik et al.<sup>99</sup> attempted to measure the concentrations of melatonin in the saliva and plasma of patients after application of melatonin to restricted areas of oral mucosa, such as the palate. It was found that melatonin is quickly and in a time-dependent fashion absorbed into the circulation from the mucosa of the oral cavity as documented by the increment of plasma immunoreactive melatonin levels that was paralleled by the increase in salivary concentrations of this indole. These results may have important clinical implications because melatonin could be applied directly on oral mucosa in a variety of infectious and noninfectious oxidative stress diseases of the oral cavity including denture-induced stomatitis, gingivitis, healing of lesions, and ulcerations caused by tooth extration (alveolitis). Moreover, these studies indicate that

topically applied melatonin to the oral mucosa in the area of damage or inflammation is effective in combating the inflammatory processes and acceleration of the healing of erosions and ulcerations in the oral cavity. Furthermore, melatonin seems to have also a direct effect above the cell populations of the immune system. It is known for instance, that the metabolic products of periodontonathic bacteria

immune system. It is known, for instance, that the metabolic products of periodontopathic bacteria decrease cytokine production including IL-2.<sup>100,101</sup> IL-2 regulates a series of processes in different cells of the immune system. A relationship between IL-2 and melatonin was described when it was found that melatonin stimulates the production of IL-2 by T lymphocytes.<sup>102</sup> On the other end, IL-2 can modulate the synthesis of melatonin at the level of the pineal gland.<sup>103</sup> Without doubt, this reciprocal modulation have important consequences at the time of treatment of periodontal patients who have, in one way or another, an altered immunological system. Thus, it was of interest to study the changes in the relationship between melatonin and IL-2 during periodontal pathologies. Moreover, earlier studies<sup>104,105</sup> showed that an increase in salivary and plasma melatonin resulted in stimulation of the CD4+ T cells, which possess membrane and nuclear receptors for the hormone.<sup>102</sup> This would stimulate the other immune cell populations via cytokine secretion (e.g., CD3+, CD19+, CD8+ cells), thereby facilitating the host reaction to an existing oral infection.<sup>106</sup>

Such beneficial effects of melatonin could open new perspectives for the treatment of oral inflammatory processes,<sup>85,86</sup> suggesting that this indole hormone could have a protective function in fighting periodontal infection. However, the relationship between PDs and melatonin level remains to be better understood.

#### 13.3.3 ORAL CAVITY CANCER

Oral cavity cancer, predominantly oral squamous cell carcinoma (OSCC), is an important cancer, globally affecting 270,000 people worldwide each year.<sup>107</sup> Despite of the recent progress in the diagnosis and therapy of OSCC, the 5-year survival rate has not improved in more than two decades.<sup>108</sup> Therefore, a more comprehensive understanding of the molecular pathogenesis of OSCC is urgently needed to identify new targets for the effective therapy and to recognize the early state of OSCC or, when it is possible, premalignant lesions. The development of OSCC has been reported as one of the most important complication of a chronic inflammatory disease of the oral mucosa,<sup>109</sup> called oral lichen planus (OLP),<sup>110,111</sup> even if in OLP patients the underlying mechanisms of malignant transformation have not been clearly established.

The association of chronic inflammation with a variety of cancers, including OSCC, has been amply addressed.<sup>112–114</sup> ROS and RNS are considered to play a key role in inflammation-mediated carcinogenesis. ROS can generate DNA base alterations, strand breaks, damage to tumor suppressor

genes, and enhanced expression of proto-oncogenes.<sup>115</sup> ROS-induced mutation could also arise from protein damage and attack on lipids, which then initiate lipid peroxidation,<sup>116</sup> resulting in the transformation of normal cells into malignant cells.<sup>117</sup> Any changes in enzymatic and nonenzymatic antioxidant defense systems may break cellular equilibrium and cause damages and ultimately malignant transformation. In addition, overproduction of NO leads to generation of various RNS.<sup>118</sup> Excess of NO is produced from inflammatory cells via the expression of iNOS.<sup>119,120</sup> Chronic inflammation induced iNOS-dependent DNA damage in not only inflammatory cells but also epithelial cells, which could potentially develop into cancer.<sup>121,122</sup> Therefore, this DNA damage could possibly imply an association between the existence of OLP and development into oral cancer. Moreover, the magnitude of the inflammation damage associated to carcinogenesis depends not only on ROS/ RNS levels but also on the body's defense mechanisms, mediated by various cellular antioxidants. Disruption of this delicate oxidant/antioxidant balance in the body seems to play a causative role in carcinogenesis.<sup>123</sup> Therefore, melatonin, which is a potent scavenger of the hydroxyl radical and peroxynitrate, may be useful in treating oxygen radical pathophysiology.<sup>124</sup> Parallel to that, melatonin stimulates the activity of antioxidative enzymes and inhibits pro-oxidative enzymes, thus physiologically synergizing with its direct free radical scavenging properties. For all these reasons, an inverse interaction between melatonin and carcinogenic processes is of focal importance.<sup>125</sup>

Generally, OSCC is considered to arise through the progressive accumulation of multiple genetic abnormalities that impair the functions of oncogenes or tumor-suppressor genes.<sup>126</sup> Besides genetic alterations, evidence has emerged that the DNA methylation of 5'-CpG islands has been shown to be a major cause of inactivation of tumor-suppressor genes in human OSCC.<sup>127</sup> Melatonin receptor 1A (*MTNR1A*), which encodes for one of two high affinity forms of a melatonin receptor, seems to be a candidate target involved in the etiopathogenesis of OSCC. Interestingly, expression of this gene was frequently silenced in OSCC cell lines without its homozygous loss, although it was present in normal oral mucosa, suggesting that *MTNR1A* might be inactivated epigenetically in OSCC and contribute to oral carcinogenesis. In several cancers, indeed, it has been reported that melatonin treatment or ectopic expression of MTNR1A has a growth suppressive effect on cancer cells *in vitro* and in vivo,<sup>128,129</sup> even though the intracellular mechanisms behind the antiproliferative actions of melatonin remain unclear.

#### 13.3.3.1 Melatonin in Treatment of Oral Mucositis, A Complication of Chemotherapy

Oral mucositis is a consequence of the toxic effects of chemotherapeutic agents and irradiation on oral mucosa cells.<sup>130–132</sup> It is estimated that oral mucositis is a complication in 40% of patients receiving chemotherapy, more than 90% of those irradiated for head and neck cancer. This condition is frequently associated with severe pain and inflammation and can cause malnutrition, systemic infections, and low quality of life, as well as limiting chemotherapy doses. The clinical appearance of oral mucositis may range from mild discomfort and erythema to painful erythema and edema and/or ulcerations.<sup>133</sup>

The pathophysiology of mucositis is not known in detail. A complex hypothesis has been proposed to elucidate the mechanism by which mucositis develops and resolves. According to this, mucositis is a complex process, divided into four phases: an initial inflammatory/vascular phase, an epithelial phase, an ulcerative/bacteriological phase, and a healing phase.<sup>130</sup> The hypothesis speculates on the importance of the inflammatory response induced in the involved tissues by chemotherapy and ionizing radiation that occurs through the activation of intracellular and intercellular signaling pathways, regulating gene expression of specific proteins involved in immune and inflammatory processes (e.g., cytokines, adhesion molecules).<sup>134,135</sup> Of the many drugs and methods used to treat mucositis, none has been shown to be uniformly effective. Trials investigating locally and systemically applied treatments of mucositis include immunomodulatory drugs, anticholinergic drugs, cytokines, antiviral drugs, glutamine, and antioxidants.

Among the antioxidants currently under investigation, the pineal hormone melatonin could be added, as it has been claimed to have activity in the prevention of mucositis.<sup>136,137</sup> Locally and

#### Melatonin in Dentistry

227

systemically applied melatonin has been shown to prevent and treat mucositis in patients with cancer.<sup>138</sup> The pineal hormone melatonin inhibits the production of free radicals that mediate the toxicity of chemotherapy. Nevertheless, experimental data are still controversial: chemotherapy-induced stomatitis was not reduced in a study with the use of melatonin, although other toxic effects were decreased.<sup>139-141</sup> Additional basic and clinical researches are needed to determine whether melatonin can be used to treat chemotherapy-induced mucositis.

#### 13.4 ROLE OF MELATONIN IN BONE METABOLISM

It is known that melatonin is involved in skeletal development: in particular, increasing evidences from *in vitro* and *in vivo* experiments using rodent and chicken have suggested the possible role of melatonin on bone metabolism.<sup>142,143</sup> The structural integrity of mammalian bone is dependent upon a balance between the activity of osteoclasts (the bone-resorptive cells) and osteoblasts (the bone-formative cells).<sup>144,145</sup> The aim of this remodeling process is the renewing of the skeleton while maintaining its anatomical and structural integrity.<sup>146</sup> Under normal conditions, bone is constantly degraded and replaced with new bone in cycles in which osteoclasts have left the resorption site, osteoblasts invade the area, and begin the process of forming new bone by secreting osteoid (a matrix of collagen and other proteins), which is eventually mineralized. After bone formation has ceased, the surface of the bone is covered by lining cells, a distinct type of terminally differentiated osteoblasts.<sup>146</sup>

Several reports indicate that melatonin is involved in the regulation of calcium homeostasis. The effects of melatonin on calcium metabolism were first studied by Csaba et al.,<sup>147,148</sup> who proposed that this hormone could influence the secretion of calcitonin<sup>149</sup> and parathyroid hormone.<sup>147</sup> Indeed, it was demonstrated that suppression of melatonin secretion by white light (at the intensity used to treat hyperbilirubinemia in human infants) in newborn rats or synthesis in adult rats (by administration of the beta-adrenoceptor blocker propranolol) lowered serum calcium concentration.<sup>150</sup> Moreover, in both studies, treatment of rats with melatonin prevented serum calcium decrease.<sup>150–152</sup>

The *in vitro* effect of melatonin on cellular proliferation and differentiation has stimulated interest in its role in bone regeneration. Therefore, the effect of melatonin on bone metabolism was recently examined using different kinds of osteoblastic cell lines.<sup>153,154</sup> Roth et al.,<sup>26</sup> for instance, examined the direct effect of melatonin on osteoblasts using MC3T3-E1 preosteoblasts and rat osteoblast-like osteosarcoma 17/2.8 cells.<sup>142</sup> Both cell lines in the presence of nanomolar concentrations of melatonin augmented gene expression of bone sialoprotein (an extracellular bone matrix protein that is expressed during osteoblastic cell differentiation and is required for mineralization), as well as several other essential bone marker proteins including alkaline phosphatase, osteocalcin, and osteopontin, and stimulated both osteoblast differentiation and mineralization.<sup>142</sup> This relationship is supported by the fact that the genes of a large portion of bone matrix contain the sequence of bases (RGGTCA) necessary for the nuclear receptor of melatonin to bind with its promoting zone.<sup>155</sup> In these preosteoblastic cell lines, melatonin seems to reduce the period of differentiation into osteoblasts, and this reaction seems to be mediated by the membrane receptors for the indole.<sup>156</sup>

Previous studies have shown that melatonin stimulates the synthesis and proliferation of collagen type I fibers in human osteoblasts *in vitro*.<sup>153</sup> Similar results were reported in clinically relevant human bone cells, in which micromolar concentrations of melatonin significantly increase procollagen type Ic peptide production (a measure of type I collagen synthesis) in a concentration-dependent manner.<sup>153</sup> Some authors reported that the mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAP-K) signal transduction pathway may be responsible for melatonin's effects on osteoblasts differentiation,<sup>157–159</sup> even if further studies are needed. In another study, melatonin acted directly on human bone cells (HOB-M) and human osteoblastic cell line (SV-HFO) and dose-dependently increased the proliferation in both cell types by twofolds.<sup>153</sup> Type I collagen synthesis was also elevated in both cell types, but neither alkaline phosphatase activity nor osteocalcin secretion was influenced by melatonin.<sup>153</sup>

Furthermore, seems that these effects on osteoblasts are mediated through melatonin transmembrane receptors.<sup>160</sup> Two genes have been isolated for membrane melatonin receptors in mammals including humans: one is the melatonin 1a receptor<sup>161</sup> and the other is the 1b receptor.<sup>162</sup> In a recent study, reverse transcription–polymerase chain reaction and Western blot analysis showed that human osteoblasts express the melatonin 1a receptor and that its expression levels decrease gradually with age.<sup>163</sup> In this study, Satomura et al. confirm a possible role of melatonin in human bone formation, showing that at pharmacological doses, it is able to enhance proliferation and differentiation of normal human osteoblasts, even if its mechanisms of action remain unclear. Moreover, to demonstrate the possible utility of melatonin as a pharmaceutical agent to shorten the period of bone regeneration, the effects of this hormone on bone formation *in vivo* were also tested; in mice, intraperitoneally administered melatonin to mice induced a significant increase in the ratio of new to old bone mass in the cortex of the femur.<sup>162</sup> Collectively, all these findings indicate that melatonin has a promotional action on osteoblasts.

The bone complex, therefore, includes osteoblasts, osteoclasts, and the bone matrix. An interaction between osteoclasts and osteoblasts has been recently noted in mammals, and it is necessary to consider both their actions.<sup>146,164</sup> On the whole, osteoclasts are under the control of local modulator factors produced, among other cells, by the osteoblasts. The receptor activator of nuclear factor j B (RANK) and the receptor activator of the nuclear factor j B ligand (RANKL) have been identified in osteoclasts and osteoblasts, respectively.<sup>165</sup> Exposure of osteoblasts to substances such as parathyroid hormone stimulated the expression of osteoclast differentiating factors: in particular, it was found that the bound RANKL to RANK induces multinucleated osteoclasts (active type of osteoclasts)<sup>165</sup> and then can activate bone resorption.<sup>166</sup> Another osteoblastic protein, osteoprotegerin (a soluble member of the superfamily of tumor necrosis factor receptors), on the contrary, can inhibit the differentiation of osteoclasts by binding to osteoclast differentiation factor as a decoy.<sup>166</sup> The effect of melatonin on the expression of RANK and osteoprotegerin was investigated in mouse MC3T3-E1 osteoblastic cells.<sup>154</sup> In this study, melatonin at pharmacological doses causes an inhibition of bone resorption and an increase in bone mass by down-regulating RANK-mediated osteoclast formation and activation:<sup>154</sup> the authors observed a significant dose-dependent decrease of RANK mRNA and an increase in both mRNA and protein levels of osteoprotegerin in MC3T3-E1 cells. On the other hand, melatonin is capable of influencing the RANKL system, suppressing its activity<sup>36,154</sup> and favoring the formation of new bone: this indicates that melatonin may bring about a reduction in bone resorption and an increase in bone mass because of its repression of osteoclast activation by means of RANK.<sup>167</sup> Moreover, in in vivo studies on intact mice, pharmacological doses of melatonin elevated the bone mineral density<sup>154</sup> aside from the trabecular thickness of the vertebra and the cortical thickness of the femur already showed in ovariectomized mice.<sup>168</sup> This treatment significantly reduced the bone resorption parameters (osteoclastic surface and osteoclastic number) but did not increase the histomorphometric bone formation parameters (bone formation rate, mineral apposition rate, and osteoid volume).<sup>154</sup> So the skeletal effects of melatonin are, presumably, a result of the inhibition of osteoclast activity.

In a recent study, the effects of melatonin on osteoclastic and osteoblastic cells were examined using a culture system of the teleost scale.<sup>169</sup> The teleost scale is a calcified tissue that contains osteoclasts, osteoblasts,<sup>170</sup> and also components of the bone matrix,<sup>171,172</sup> hydroxyapatite also exists in the scale.<sup>173</sup> The scales of teleosts contain as much as 20% of the total body calcium and are a functional internal calcium reservoir during periods of increased calcium demand.<sup>169,174,175</sup> Thus, there are many similarities between the teleost scale and mammalian membrane bone. In this "in vitro assay system," melatonin directly suppressed both tartrate-resistant acid phosphatase and alkaline phosphatase activities, markers of osteoclastic and osteoblastic activity, respectively, by suppressing their growth and differentiation.<sup>169</sup> This was the first report related to the function of melatonin in osteoclasts and on the inhibitory effect of melatonin in osteoblasts when incubated in the presence of osteoclastic cells. Indeed, the authors argued that the previously reported effects of melatonin to stimulate proliferation of mammalian osteoblasts<sup>142</sup> were artifacts because the experiments were

conducted with isolated osteoblasts, while in bone formation and metabolism, cell-to-cell contacts between osteoblasts and osteoclasts occur.<sup>146</sup>

Moreover, melatonin acts directly on osteoclasts, which use a variety of chemical agents and different mechanisms to resorb the extracellular matrix and degrade bone, including the production of free radicals. Osteoclasts generate high levels of free radicals, superoxide anions, in particular, during bone resorption, which contribute to the degradative process.<sup>176</sup> Thus, melatonin, being an antioxidant and a free radical scavenger at both physiological and pharmacological concentrations<sup>177</sup> may interfere in this function of the osteoclast detoxifying free radicals, which are produced during osteoclastogenesis,<sup>178</sup> leading to an inhibition of reabsorption of the bone.<sup>167</sup> Therefore, the effect of melatonin in preventing osteoclast activity in the bone may depend in part on its free radical scavenging properties. These data point toward an osteogenic effect of melatonin, which may be of clinical importance because it could be used as a therapeutic agent in situations when bone formation would be advantageous, such as in occlusal reconstruction using dental implants.

#### 13.4.1 MELATONIN PROMOTES BONE REGENERATION AROUND DENTAL IMPLANTS

All the actions of melatonin on bone metabolism described above are of interest, as it may possible to apply melatonin during endo-osseous dental implant surgery as biomimetic agent.<sup>179</sup> Occlusal reconstruction using dental implants is of importance from the point of view of the quality of life of patients: for this reason, osseointegration should be promptly completed and it should be maintained for as long as possible. So, in order to obtain functional bone as soon as possible, it is critical to enhance at the same time both the proliferation and differentiation of osteogenic cells.

The long-term success of many dental implants depends on their ability to become well integrated in bone. Titanium (Ti) is the implant material of choice for use in dental applications, even if the surface properties of this material are not well suited for bonding to bone. Modifications of both surface topography and chemistry have led to significant improvements in the integration of such materials in bone. Several measures have been proposed to improve and accelerate osseous healing using topical treatments. They include the application of platelet-rich plasma, bone morphogenetic proteins, and growth factors (e.g., melatonin).<sup>180</sup> Tacheki et al. focused on the possibility that melatonin may be an effective hormone in the treatment of bone changes around dental implants; its efficiency has been shown when melatonin acts synergistically with fibroblast growth factor 2 (FGF-2) to promote bone formation around titanium implants placed in tibia of rat by enhancing both the proliferation and differentiation of osteogenic cells.<sup>181</sup> The results of Tacheki et al. strongly suggest that these two molecules have the potential to promote osteointegration of titanium implants, even if their exact roles during osteogenesis are not completely understood; FGF-2 is typically thought to control osteoprogenitor cell proliferation, whereas melatonin is more important in osteoblast differentiation. Moreover, in a recent study, it has been stated that topical application of melatonin successfully activated osteogenesis around titanium implants in a canine mandibular model. Considering a possible future application of melatonin in dentistry, the authors of this study thought that it was beneficial to introduce the effects of melatonin in implant treatment and showed that when applied topically, melatonin promotes peri-implant bone formation. A study with experimental beagle dogs was carried out to evaluate the effect of the topical application of melatonin mixed with a very biocompatible collagenized bone substitutes of porcine origin<sup>182,183</sup> on the osteointegration of dental implants. Bone grafts have been usually placed in bone defects or into extraction sockets to facilitate healing, used, for instance, in order to increase the width of the crest or for augmentation of the maxillary sinus floor to enable implant placement.<sup>184</sup> The results of Calvo-Guirado et al. showed that melatonin, combined with collagenized porcine bone substitutes, reveals more bone-to-implant contact and less crestal bone resorption than control implants, suggesting a positive role of melatonin in osteointegration around dental implants.<sup>185</sup>

As emerged from all these studies, melatonin, with its capacity to induce bone cell proliferation and differentiation, could facilitate the process of healing of bone tissue in dental implant surgery, reducing the period of osteointegration and settling of the implant, and therefore, the quality of life of the patient may be improved.

# 13.5 MELATONIN USE IN SURGERY AS AN ANESTHETIC ADJUVANT

#### 13.5.1 POTENTIAL ANESTHETIC EFFECTS OF EXOGENOUSLY ADMINISTERED MELATONIN

General anesthesia is a pharmacologically induced state that entails amnesia, analgesia, hypnosis (unconsciousness), immobility, and blunted autonomic responsiveness.<sup>186</sup> Experimental literature in animals<sup>187</sup> and anecdotal observations in humans<sup>188</sup> have shown that melatonin has hypnotic actions.<sup>189</sup> Anton-Tay et al.<sup>190</sup> were the first to demonstrate clearly that exogenously administered melatonin has hypnotic properties in human subjects and that the loss of consciousness is accompanied by a pattern of electroencephalographic activity similar to that seen during intravenous and volatile anesthesia.<sup>191</sup> At the molecular level, general anesthetics enhance the function of inhibitory gamma-aminobutyric acid type A (GABA<sub>A</sub>): positive modulation of GABA<sub>A</sub> receptor function has been recognized as an important component of the central depressant effects of many intravenous anesthetics, including propofol.<sup>192</sup> There is evidence to suggest that the central effects of melatonin, at least in part, involve facilitation of GABA-ergic transmission by modulating the GABA receptor.<sup>193,194</sup> Also, significant dose-dependent increases in GABA concentrations were noted in the central nervous system after the administration of melatonin.<sup>195</sup>

In rats, intravenous administration of large doses of melatonin induced a profound dose-dependent hypnotic state that was characterized by a rapid loss of righting reflex and antinociceptive effects against thermal, chemical, and electrical stimuli (resulted from the release of b-endorphin<sup>196</sup>), less potent, but similar to that observed with equipotent doses of thiopental and propofol;<sup>197</sup> moreover, orally administered melatonin has been shown to potentiate the anesthetic effects of thiopental and ketamine.<sup>198</sup> Furthermore, in a study using melatonin pretreatment associated with thiopental (a hyperalgesic molecule), the latter did not increase paw withdrawal threshold;<sup>199</sup> these findings underlie the anesthetic adjuvant properties of melatonin. However, even if melatonin exhibited antinociceptive effects, it was not as effective as other anesthetic agents in abolishing the response to tail clamping. Loss of righting reflex (hypnosis) and abolition of purposeful movement response to tail clamp (immobilization) are used for determination of anesthetic potencies of volatile anesthetics.<sup>200</sup> Thus, melatonin on its own does not seem to possess sufficient efficacy to warrant consideration as a general anesthetic.

rephrased. OK?

The above observations raised the question whether melatonin might be suitable at least as an anesthetic adjuvant in preoperative treatments. Orally administered melatonin (5 mg) is used as a preoperative medication in both paediatric<sup>201</sup> and adult surgical patients.<sup>202,203</sup> The management of anxiety in children undergoing dental procedures, for instance, has developed considerably in the last decades. The approach with behavior management techniques combined with relative analgesia (inhaled nitrous oxide and oxygen) is unsuccessful in some children. In such cases, control of pain and anxiety poses a significant barrier to dental care, and sedation or general anesthesia is seen as the only option. Clinical trials with melatonin as premedication agent in anxious children under N<sub>2</sub>O/O<sub>2</sub> sedation for dental treatment have shown good results, but so far, only limited data are available.<sup>189</sup> Naguib et al.<sup>202,203</sup> noted that premedication with 0.05, 0.1, or 0.2 mg/kg sublingual/oral melatonin is associated with preoperative anxiolysis and sedation in adults and children without impairment of psychomotor skills or impact on the quality of recovery; oral melatonin is often used to enhance both the onset and quality of sleep for premedication of adult patients.<sup>204,205</sup> Furthermore, it should be mentioned that melatonin has been effective in preventing of postsurgical adhesions,<sup>206</sup> delirium,<sup>207</sup> and sleep disturbances.<sup>208</sup>

A number of melatonin analogues of greater potency and efficacy (e.g., 2-bromomelatonin, phenylmelatonin) are currently being studied to determine their effects on the induction of general anesthesia. In contrast to melatonin, 2-bromomelatonin was effective in abolishing the response to

#### Melatonin in Dentistry

a supramaximal stimulus, as tail clamping, even in some animals that did not lose their righting reflex. Substitution with a lipophilic substituent, bromine, at the 2-indole position of *N*-acetyl-5-methoxytryptamine increases the hypnotic and antinociceptive, as well as the melatonergic properties of this molecule.<sup>209</sup> The profile of the hypnotic properties of this melatonin analogue is similar to that induced by propofol, which has a rapid onset and a short duration of action, but unlike propofol, the reduced nocifensive behavior persisted for a longer period. Those data support the notion that 2-bromomelatonin might find use as an anesthetic agent.

# 13.5.2 EFFECT OF ANESTHESIA AND SURGERY ON MELATONIN HOMEOSTASIS

The effects of surgery and anesthesia on melatonin secretion and endocrine function have not been thoroughly evaluated, even if many factors, such as sleep disturbances, pain, drugs, and stress, associated with surgical procedures and anesthesia are all potentially capable of interaction with melatonin production.<sup>210,211</sup> A possible explanation for the change in melatonin and melatonin metabolites levels around surgery can be related to anesthesia, and in particular, the administration of benzodiazepines was found to partially suppress melatonin secretion.<sup>212</sup> It is also possible that the same influence is exercised by other anesthetic drugs. Reber et al.<sup>210</sup> reported that isoflurane and propofol anesthesia elicited elevated plasma melatonin levels. In contrast, Karkela et al.<sup>211</sup> reported that both spinal and general anesthesia significantly decreased melatonin secretion. The conflicting results on melatonin secretion in the perioperative period in these studies could be due to the differences in the methodology of melatonin concentration measurement and in the variables of surgical procedures and properative preparation. Further studies are needed to better understand the short-and long-term changing levels of melatonin around surgical intervention.

# 13.6 CONCLUSIONS

From an accurate analysis of scientific literature, it seems that melatonin, either systemically or locally administered, has some interesting properties that both protect the oral cavity from inflammatory processes or infections and modulate the activity of cells involved in bone metabolism. Nowadays, experimental and clinical evidences are still inconsistent, so further studies are needed to clarify melatonin role in the homeostasis of oral tissues and enable the use of this hormone in the therapy of oral pathologies. Nevertheless, scientific community believes that assumptions exist to look at this molecule with attention.

#### **REFERENCES**

- 1. Wiechmann, A.F., and Summers, J.A. 2008. Circadian rhythms in the eye: The physiological significance of melatonin receptors in ocular tissues. *Prog. Retin. Eye Res.* 27(2):137–60.
- Malhotra, S., Sawhney, G., and Pandhi, P. 2004. The therapeutic potential of melatonin: A review of the science. *Med. Gen. Med.* 6(2):46.
- Lerner, A.B., Case, J.D., Takahashi, Y., Lee, T.H., and Mori, W. 1960. Isolation of melatonin and 5-methoxyindole-3-acetic acid from bovine pineal glands. J. Biol. Chem. 235:1992–7.
- 4. Claustrat, B., Brun, J., and Chazot, G. 2005. The basic physiology and pathophysiology of melatonin. *Sleep Med. Rev.* 9(1):11–24.
- 5. Korf, H.W., Schomerus, C., and Stehle, J.H. 1998. The pineal organ, its hormone melatonin, and the photoneuroendocrine system. *Adv. Anat. Embryol. Cell. Biol.* 146:1–100.
- Reiter, R.J. 1991. Pineal melatonin: Cell biology of its synthesis and of its physiological interactions. *Endocr. Rev.* 12(2):151–80.
- 7. Bubenik, G.A. 2002. Gastrointestinal melatonin: Localization, function, and clinical relevance. *Dig. Dis. Sci.* 47(10):2336–48.
- 8. Arendt, J. 1995. Melatonin and the Mammalian Pineal Gland. Chapman & Hall, London.

- 9. Takahashi, J.S., Murakami, N., Nikaido, S.S., Pratt, B.L., and Robertson, L.M. 1989. The avian pineal, a vertebrate model system of the circadian oscillator: Cellular regulation of circadian rhythms by light, second messengers, and macromolecular synthesis. *Recent Prog. Horm. Res.* 45:279–348.
- Zawilska, J.B., and Iuvone, P.M. 1992. Melatonin synthesis in chicken retina: Effect of kainic acidinduced lesions on the diurnal rhythm and D2-dopamine receptor-mediated regulation of serotonin *N*-acetyltransferase activity. *Neurosci. Lett.* 135(1):71–4.
- 11. Vakkuri, O., Leppäluoto, J., and Kauppila, A. 1985. Oral administration and distribution of melatonin in human serum, saliva and urine. *Life Sci.* 37(5):489–95.
- 12. Wurtman, R.J., and Moskowitz, M.A. 1977. The pineal organ (second of two parts). N. Engl. J. Med. 296(24):1383–6.
- 13. Reiter, R.J. 1991. Melatonin: The chemical expression of darkness. Mol. Cell. Endocrinol. 79(1-3):153-8.
- Ekmekcioglu, C. 2006. Melatonin receptors in humans: Biological role and clinical relevance. *Biomed. Pharmacother*. 60(3):97–108.
- Pandi-Perumal, S.R., Srinivasan, V., Maestroni, G.J., Cardinali, D.P., Poeggeler, B., and Hardeland, R. 2006. Melatonin: Nature's most versatile biological signal? *FEBS J.* 273(13):2813–38.
- Blask, D.E. 2007. Melatonin. In: McGraw-Hill Yearbook of Science and Technology. 142–4. McGraw-Hill, New York.
- 17. Srinivasan, V., Maestroni, G.J., Cardinali, D.P., Esquifino, A.I., Perumal, S.R., and Miller, S.C. 2005. Melatonin, immune function and aging. *Immun. Ageing*. 2:17.
- Carrillo-Vico, A., Calvo, J.R., Abreu, P., Lardone, P.J., García-Mauriño, S., Reiter, R.J. And Guerrero, J.M. 2004. Evidence of melatonin synthesis by human lymphocytes and its physiological significance: Possible role as intracrine, autocrine, and/or paracrine substance. *FASEB J.* 18(3):537–9.
- Tan, D.X., Manchester, L.C., Terron, M.P., Flores, L.J., and Reiter, R.J. 2007. One molecule, many derivatives: A never-ending interaction of melatonin with reactive oxygen and nitrogen species? *J. Pineal Res.* 42(1):28–42.
- Cagnacci, A., Arangino, S., Angiolucci, M., Melis, G.B., Facchinetti, F., Malmusi, S., and Volpe, A. 2001. Effect of exogenous melatonin on vascular reactivity and nitric oxide in postmenopausal women: Role of hormone replacement therapy. *Clin. Endocrinol. (Oxf.).* 54(2):261–6.
- Cavallo, A., Daniels, S.R., Dolan, L.M., Khoury, J.C., and Bean, J.A. 2004. Blood pressure response to melatonin in type 1 diabetes. *Pediatr. Diabetes*. 5(1):26–31.
- 22. Arendt, J. 2006. Melatonin and human rhythms. Chronobiol. Int. 23(1-2):21-37.
- Zisapel, N. 2001. Melatonin–dopamine interactions: From basic neurochemistry to a clinical setting. *Cell. Mol. Neurobiol.* 21(6):605–16.
- Commentz, J.C., Uhlig, H., Henke, A., Hellwege, H.H., and Willig, R.P. 1997. Melatonin and 6-hydroxymelatonin sulfate excretion is inversely correlated with gonadal development in children. *Horm. Res.* 47(3):97–101.
- Salti, R., Galluzzi, F., Bindi, G., Perfetto, F., Tarquini, R., Halberg, F., and Cornélissen, G. 2000. Nocturnal melatonin patterns in children. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 85(6):2137–44.
- Reiter, R.J., Guerrero, J.M., Garcia, J.J., and Acuña-Castroviejo, D. 1998. Reactive oxygen intermediates, molecular damage, and aging. Relation to melatonin. *Ann. N.Y. Acad. Sci.* 854:410–24.
- 27. Karasek, M. 2004. Melatonin, human aging, and age-related diseases. Exp. Gerontol. 39(11-12):1723-9.
- 28. Karasek, M., and Winczyk, K. 2006. Melatonin in humans. J. Physiol. Pharmacol. 57(S5):19-39.
- 29. FDI Working Group 10, CORE. 1992. Saliva: Its role in health and disease. Int. Dent. J. 42:291-304.
- 30. Navazesh, M. 1993. Methods for collecting saliva. Ann. N.Y. Acad. Sci. 694:72-7.
- 31. Mandel, I.D. 1974. Relation of saliva and plaque to caries. J. Dent. Res. 53(2):246-66.
- 32. Laakso, M.L., Porkka-Heiskanen, T., Alila, A., Stenberg, D., and Johansson, G. 1990. Correlation between salivary and serum melatonin: Dependence on serum melatonin levels. *J. Pineal Res.* 9(1):39–50.
- McIntyre, I.M., Norman, T.R., Burrows, G.D., and Armstrong, S.M. 1987. Melatonin rhythm in human plasma and saliva. J. Pineal Res. 4(2):177–83.
- Voultsios, A., Kennaway, D.J., and Dawson, D. 1997. Salivary melatonin as a circadian phase marker: Validation and comparison to plasma melatonin. *J. Biol. Rhythms*. 12(5):457–66.
- Konturek, S.J., Konturek, P.C., Brzozowski, T., and Bubenik, G.A. 2007. Role of melatonin in upper gastrointestinal tract. J. Physiol. Pharmacol. 58(S6):23–52.
- Cutando, A., Gómez-Moreno, G., Arana, C., Acuña-Castroviejo, D., and Reiter, R.J. 2007. Melatonin: Potential functions in the oral cavity. J. Periodontol. 78(6):1094–102.
- Chapple, I.L. 1997. Reactive oxygen species and antioxidants in inflammatory diseases. J. Clin. Periodontol. 24(5):287–96.

- Battino, M., Bullon, P., Wilson, M., and Newman, H. 1999. Oxidative injury and inflammatory periodontal diseases: The challenge of anti-oxidants to free radicals and reactive oxygen species. *Crit. Rev. Oral Biol. Med.* 10(4):458–76.
- Fejerskov, O., and Kidd, E.A. 2003. Dental Caries: The Disease and Its Clinical Management. Blackwell Monksgaard, Copenhagen, Denmark.
- 40. Marsh, P., and Martin, M.V. 1999. Oral Microbiology, 4th ed. Wright, Oxford.
- 41. Hassell, T.M., and Harris, E.L. 1995. Genetic influences in caries and periodontal diseases. *Crit. Rev. Oral Biol. Med.* 6(4):319–42.
- Fejerskov, O. 2004. Changing paradigms in concepts on dental caries: Consequences for oral health care. *Caries Res.* 38(3):182–91.
- 43. Selwitz, R.H., Ismail, A.I., and Pitts, N.B. 2007. Dental caries. Lancet. 369(9555):51-9.
- 44. Mechin, J.A., and Toury, C. 1976. Action of melatonin on caries development in rats. J. Dent. Res. 55(3):555.
- Löe, H. 1983. Principles of aetiology and pathogenesis governing the treatment of periodontal disease. *Int. Dent. J.* 33(2):119–26.
- 46. Olsen, I. 2008. Update on bacteraemia related to dental procedures. Transfus. Apher. Sci. 39(2):173-8.
- 47. Albandar, J.M. 2005. Epidemiology and risk factors of periodontal diseases. *Dent. Clin. North Am.* 49(3):517–32.
- Loesche, W.J., and Grossman, N.S. 2001. Periodontal disease as a specific, albeit chronic, infection: Diagnosis and treatment. *Clin. Microbiol. Rev.* 14(4):727–52.
- 49. Ridgeway, E.E. 2000. Periodontal disease: Diagnosis and management. J. Am. Acad. Nurse Pract. 12(3):79-84.
- Angeli, F., Verdecchia, P., Pellegrino, C., Pellegrino, R.G., Pellegrino, G., Prosciutti, L., Giannoni, C., Cianetti, S., and Bentivoglio, M. 2003. Association between periodontal disease and left ventricle mass in essential hypertension. *Hypertension*. 41(3):488–92.
- Nuttall, N.M., Steele, J.G., Pine, C.M., White, D., and Pitts, N.B. 2001. The impact of oral health on people in the UK in 1998. Br. Dent. J. 190(3):121–6.
- Fuster, V., Badimon, L., Badimon, J.J., and Chesebro, J.H. 1992. The pathogenesis of coronary artery disease and the acute coronary syndromes (1). N. Engl. J. Med. 326(4):242–50.
- Chapple, I.L., Mason, G.I., Garner, I., Matthews, J.B., Thorpe, G.H., Maxwell, S.R., and Whitehead, T.P. 1997. Enhanced chemiluminescent assay for measuring the total antioxidant capacity of serum, saliva and crevicular fluid. *Ann. Clin. Biochem.* 34 (Pt 4):412–21.
- 54. Lamont, R.J., and Jenkinson, H.F. 1998. Life below the gum line: Pathogenic mechanisms of Porphyromonas gingivalis. *Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev.* 62(4):1244–63.
- 55. Page, R.C. 1999. Milestones in periodontal research and the remaining critical issues. *J. Periodontal Res.* 34(7):331–9.
- Jenkinson, H.F., and Dymock, D. 1999. The microbiology of periodontal disease. *Dent. Update*. 26(5):191–7.
- Slots, J., Kamma, J.J., and Sugar, C. 2003. The herpesvirus–*Porphyromonas gingivalis*–periodontitis axis. J. Periodontal Res. 38(3):318–23.
- Zambon, J.J., Reynolds, H., Fisher, J.G., Shlossman, M., Dunford, R., and Genco, R.J. 1988. Microbiological and immunological studies of adult periodontitis in patients with noninsulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. J. Periodontol. 59(1):23–31.
- 59. Gustafsson, A., and Asman, B. 1996. Increased release of free oxygen radicals from peripheral neutrophils in adult periodontitis after Fc delta-receptor stimulation. *J. Clin. Periodontol.* 23(1):38–44.
- 60. Meikle, M.C., Atkinson, S.J., Ward, R.V., Murphy, G., and Reynolds, J.J. 1989. Gingival fibroblasts degrade type I collagen films when stimulated with tumor necrosis factor and interleukin 1: Evidence that breakdown is mediated by metalloproteinases. *J. Periodontal Res.* 24(3):207–13.
- Séguier, S., Gogly, B., Bodineau, A., Godeau, G., and Brousse, N. 2001. Is collagen breakdown during periodontitis linked to inflammatory cells and expression of matrix metalloproteinases and tissue inhibitors of metalloproteinases in human gingival tissue? *J. Periodontol.* 72(10):1398–406.
- 62. Bartold, P.M., Wiebkin, O.W., and Thonard, J.C. 1984. The effect of oxygen-derived free radicals on gingival proteoglycans and hyaluronic acid. *J. Periodontal Res.* 19(4):390–400.
- 63. Finkel, T. 2001. Reactive oxygen species and signal transduction. *IUBMB Life*. 52(1-2):3-6.
- 64. Mishchenko, V.P., Silenko, I.u.I., Khavinson, V.K., and Tokar', D.L. 1991. The effect of periodontal cytomedin onlipid peroxidation and hemostasis in spontaneous periodontitis in rats. *Stomatologiia*. (5):12–4.

- 65. Silenko, I.u.I., Vesnina, L.E., and Mishchenko, V.P. 1994. Effect of paradentium polypeptide on the lipid peroxidation of the membranes and coagulation of erythrocytes in rats with spontaneous paradentitis. *Fiziol. Zh.* 40(2):88–91.
- Bobyrev, V.N., Kovalev, E.V., Rozkolupa, N.V., Eremina, N.F., and Voskresenskiĭ, O.N. 1994. Biochemical and ultrastructural changes in the periodontium during the chronic administration of pro-oxidant xenobiotics. *Stomatologiia*. 73(4):57–61.
- 67. Halliwell, B. 1994. Free radicals, antioxidants, and human disease: Curiosity, cause, or consequence? *Lancet*. 344(8924):721–4.
- 68. Sies, H. 1997. Oxidative stress: Oxidants and antioxidants. Exp. Physiol. 82(2):291-5.
- 69. Sies, H. 1991. Oxidative stress: From basic research to clinical application. Am. J. Med. 91(3C):31S-38S.
- 70. Moslen, M.T. 1994. In: Armstrong, D. Free Radicals in Diagnostic Medicine. Eds. Plenum Press, New York.
- Kim, J., and Amar, S. 2000. Periodontal disease and systemic conditions: A bidirectional relationship. Odontology. 94(1):10–21.
- Gainet, J., Chollet-Martin, S., Brion, M., Hakim, J., Gougerot-Pocidalo, M.A., and Elbim, C. 1998. Interleukin-8 production by polymorphonuclear neutrophils in patients with rapidly progressive periodontitis: An amplifying loop of polymorphonuclear neutrophil activation. *Lab. Invest.* 78(6):755–62.
- Asman, B. 1988. Peripheral PMN cells in juvenile periodontitis. Increased release of elastase and of oxygen radicals after stimulation with opsonized bacteria. J. Clin. Periodontol. 15(6):360–4.
- Altman, L.C., Baker, C., Fleckman, P., Luchtel, D., and Oda, D. 1992. Neutrophil-mediated damage to human gingival epithelial cells. J. Periodontal Res. 27(1):70–9.
- Sorsa, T., Ingman, T., Suomalainen, K., Haapasalo, M., Konttinen, Y.T., Lindy, O., Saari, H., and Uitto, V.J. 1992. Identification of proteases from periodontopathogenic bacteria as activators of latent human neutrophil and fibroblast-type interstitial collagenases. *Infect Immun*. 60(11):4491–5.
- Lee, W., Aitken, S., Sodek, J., and McCulloch, C.A. 1995. Evidence of a direct relationship between neutrophil collagenase activity and periodontal tissue destruction in vivo: Role of active enzyme in human periodontitis. *J. Periodontal Res.* 30(1):23–33.
- Geerts, S.O., Legrand, V., Charpentier, J., Albert, A., and Rompen, E.H. 2004. Further evidence of the association between periodontal conditions and coronary artery disease. J. Periodontol. 75(9):1274–80.
- American Academy of Periodontology (AAP). 1998. Guidelines for periodontal therapy. J. Periodontol. 69:405–8.
- Becker, W., Berg, L., and Becker, B.E. 1979. Untreated periodontal disease: A longitudinal study. J. Periodontol. 50(5):234–44.
- Ebersole, J.L., Capelli, D., and Steffen, M.J. 1995. Longitudinal dynamics of infection and serum antibody in *A. actinomycetemcomitans* periodontitis. *Oral Dis.* 1:129–38.
- Ramamurthy, N.S., Rifkin, B.R., Greenwald, R.A., Xu, J.W., Liu, Y., Turner, G., Golub, L.M., and Vernillo, A.T. 2002. Inhibition of matrix metalloproteinase–mediated periodontal bone loss in rats: A comparison of 6 chemically modified tetracyclines. *J. Periodontol.* 73(7):726–34.
- Baydas, G., Canatan, H., and Turkoglu, A. 2002. Comparative analysis of the protective effects of melatonin and vitamin E on streptozocin-induced diabetes mellitus. J. Pineal Res. 32(4):225–30.
- Zhang, Z., Araghi-Niknam, M., Liang, B., Inserra, P., Ardestani, S.K., Jiang, S., Chow, S., and Watson, R.R. 1999. Prevention of immune dysfunction and vitamin E loss by dehydroepiandrosterone and melatonin supplementation during murine retrovirus infection. *Immunology*. 96(2):291–7.
- Packer, L. Nutrition and biochemistry of the lipophilic antioxidants vitamin E and carotenoids. In: Ong, A.S.H. Niki, E., and Packer, L. 1995. *Nutrition, Lipids, Health and Disease*. AOCS Press, Champaign, IL.
- Cutando, A., Gómez-Moreno, G., Villalba, J., Ferrera, M.J., Escames, G., and Acuña-Castroviejo, D. 2003. Relationship between salivary melatonin levels and periodontal status in diabetic patients. *J. Pineal Res.* 35(4):239–44.
- Moore, S., Calder, K.A., Miller, N.J., and Rice-Evans, C.A. 1994. Antioxidant activity of saliva and periodontal disease. *Free Radic. Res.* 21(6):417–25.
- Lohinai, Z., Benedek, P., Fehér, E., Györfi, A., Rosivall, L., Fazekas, A., Salzman, A.L., and Szabó, C. 1998. Protective effects of mercaptoethylguanidine, a selective inhibitor of inducible nitric oxide synthase, in ligature-induced periodontitis in the rat. *Br. J. Pharmacol*.123(3):353–60.
- Lappin, D.F., Kjeldsen, M., Sander, L., and Kinane, D.F. 2000. Inducible nitric oxide synthase expression in periodontitis. J. Periodontal Res. 35(6):369–73.

- Yerer, M.B., Yapislar, H., Aydogan, S., Yalcin, O., and Baskurt, O. 2004. Lipid peroxidation and deformability of red blood cells in experimental sepsis in rats: The protective effects of melatonin. *Clin. Hemorheol. Microcirc.* 30(2):77–82.
- Pozo, D., Reiter, R.J., Calvo, J.R., and Guerrero, J.M. 1994. Physiological concentrations of melatonin inhibit nitric oxide synthase in rat cerebellum. *Life Sci.* 55(24):455–60.
- Storr, M., Koppitz, P., Sibaev, A., Saur, D., Kurjak, M., Franck, H., Schusdziarra, V., and Allescher, H.D. 2002. Melatonin reduces non-adrenergic, non-cholinergic relaxant neurotransmission by inhibition of nitric oxide synthase activity in the gastrointestinal tract of rodents in vitro. J. Pineal Res. 33(2):101–8.
- 92. Aydogan, S., Yerer, M.B., and Goktas, A. 2006. Melatonin and nitric oxide. J. Endocrinol. Invest. 29(3):281–7.
- Bongiorno, D., Ceraulo, L., Ferrugia, M., Filizzola, F., Ruggirello, A., and Liveri, V.T. 2005. Localization and interactions of melatonin in dry cholesterol/lecithin mixed reversed micelles used as cell membrane models. J. Pineal Res. 38(4):292–8.
- Tan, D.X., Manchester, L.C., Reiter, R.J., Qi, W.B., Karbownik, M., and Calvo, J.R. 2000. Significance of melatonin in antioxidative defense system: Reactions and products. *Biol. Signals Recept.* 9(3–4):137–59.
- Allegra, M., Reiter, R.J., Tan, D.X., Gentile, C., Tesoriere, L., and Livrea, M.A. 2003. The chemistry of melatonin's interaction with reactive species. J. Pineal Res. 34(1):1–10.
- Guzik, T.J., Olszanecki, R., Sadowski, J., Kapelak, B., Rudziński, P., Jopek, A., Kawczynska, A., Ryszawa, N., Loster, J., Jawien, J., Czesnikiewicz-Guzik, M., Channon, K.M., and Korbut, R. 2005. Superoxide dismutase activity and expression in human venous and arterial bypass graft vessels. *J. Physiol. Pharmacol.* 56(2):313–23.
- Tomás-Zapico, C., and Coto-Montes, A. 2005. A proposed mechanism to explain the stimulatory effect of melatonin on antioxidative enzymes. J. Pineal Res. 39(2):99–104.
- Cutando, A., Arana, C., Gómez-Moreno, G., Escames, G., López, A., Ferrera, M.J., Reiter, R.J., and Acuña-Castroviejo, D. 2007. Local application of melatonin into alveolar sockets of beagle dogs reduces tooth removal-induced oxidative stress. *J. Periodontol.* 78(3):576–83.
- Czesnikiewicz-Guzik, M., Konturek, SJ., Loster, B., Wisniewska, G., and Majewski, S. 2007. Melatonin and its role in oxidative stress related diseases of oral cavity. J. Physiol. Pharmacol. 58(S3):5–19.
- 100. Kurita-Ochiai, T., Fukushima, K., and Ochiai, K. 1995. Volatile fatty acids, metabolic by-products of periodontopathic bacteria, inhibit lymphocyte proliferation and cytokine production. J. Dent. Res. 74(7):1367–73.
- Yamamoto, M., Fujihashi, K., Hiroi, T., McGhee, J.R., Van Dyke, T.E., and Kiyono, H. 1997. Molecular and cellular mechanisms for periodontal diseases: Role of Th1 and Th2 type cytokines in induction of mucosal inflammation. *J. Periodontal Res.* 32:115–9.
- 102. Garcia-Mauriño, S., Gonzalez-Haba, M.G., Calvo, J.R., Goberna, R., and Guerrero, J.M. 1998. Involvement of nuclear binding sites for melatonin in the regulation of IL-2 and IL-6 production by human blood mononuclear cells. J. Neuroimmunol. 92(1–2):76–84.
- Cutando, A., and Silvestre, F.J. 1995. Melatonin: Implications at the oral level. Bull. Group Int. Rech. Sci. Stomatol. Odontol. 38(3–4):81–6.
- 104. Maestroni, G.J., and Conti, A. 1990. The pineal neurohormone melatonin stimulates activated CD4+, Thy-1+ cells to release opioid agonist(s) with immunoenhancing and anti-stress properties. *J. Neuroimmunol.* 28(2):167–76.
- 105. Maestroni, G.J. 2001. The immunotherapeutic potential of melatonin. *Expert Opin. Invest Drugs*. 10(3):467–76.
- Gómez-Moreno, G., Cutando-Soriano, A., Arana, C., Galindo, P., Bolaños, J., Acuña-Castroviejo, D., and Wang, H.L. 2007. Melatonin expression in periodontal disease. J. Periodontal Res. 42(6):536–40.
- 107. Parkin, D.M., Bray, F., Ferlay, J., and Pisani, P. 2005. Global cancer statistics, 2002. CA Cancer J. Clin. 55(2):74–108.
- 108. Lippman, S.M., and Hong, W.K. 2001. Molecular markers of the risk of oral cancer. *N Engl J Med*. 344(17):1323–6.
- 109. Scully, C., Beyli, M., Ferreiro, M.C., Ficarra, G., Gill, Y., Griffiths, M., Holmstrup, P., Mutlu, S., Porter, S., and Wray, D. 1998. Update on oral lichen planus: Etiopathogenesis and management. *Crit. Rev. Oral Biol. Med.* 9(1):86–122.
- Rajentheran, R., McLean, N.R., Kelly, C.G., Reed, M.F., and Nolan, A. 1999. Malignant transformation of oral lichen planus. *Eur. J. Surg. Oncol.* 25(5):520–3.

- 111. Mignogna, M.D., Fedele, S., Lo Russo, L., Lo Muzio, L., and Bucci, E. 2004. Immune activation and chronic inflammation as the cause of malignancy in oral lichen planus: Is there any evidence? *Oral Oncol.* 40(2):120–30.
- 112. Coussens, L.M., and Werb, Z. 2002. Inflammation and cancer. Nature. 420(6917):860-7.
- 113. Clevers, H. 2004. At the crossroads of inflammation and cancer. Cell. 118(6):671-4.
- 114. Philip, M., Rowley, D.A., and Schreiber, H. 2004. Inflammation as a tumour promoter in cancer induction. *Semin. Cancer Biol.* 14(6):433–9.
- 115. Cerutti, P.A. 1994. Oxy-radicals and cancer. Lancet. 344(8926):862-3.
- Burdon, R.H. 1995. Superoxide and hydrogen peroxide in relation to mammalian cell proliferation. *Free Radic. Biol. Med.* 18(4):775–94.
- 117. Guyton, K.Z., and Kensler, T.W. 1993. Oxidative mechanisms in carcinogenesis. Br. Med. Bull. 49(3):523-44.
- Halliwell, B. 1999. Oxygen and nitrogen are pro-carcinogens. Damage to DNA by reactive oxygen, chlorine and nitrogen species: Measurement, mechanism and the effects of nutrition. *Mutat. Res.* 443(1–2):37–52.
- Ohshima, H., Tatemichi, M., and Sawa, T. 2003. Chemical basis of inflammation-induced carcinogenesis. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 417(1):3–11.
- 120. Hussain, S.P., Hofseth, L.J., and Harris, C.C. 2003. Radical causes of cancer. Nat. Rev. Cancer. 3(4):276-85.
- 121. Pinlaor, S., Hiraku, Y., Ma, N., Yongvanit, P., Semba, R., Oikawa, S., Murata, M., Sripa, B., Sithithaworn, P., and Kawanishi, S. 2004. Mechanism of NO-mediated oxidative and nitrative DNA damage in hamsters infected with *Opisthorchis viverrini*: A model of inflammation-mediated carcinogenesis. *Nitric Oxide*. 11(2):175–83.
- 122. Rasheed, M.H., Beevi, S.S., Rajaraman, R., and Bose, S.J. 2007. Alleviation of oxidative and nitrosative stress following curative resection in patient with oral cavity cancer. *J. Surg. Oncol.* 96(3):194–9.
- 123. Beevi, S.S., Rasheed, M.H., and Geetha, A. 2007. Evidence of oxidative and nitrosative stress in patients with cervical squamous cell carcinoma. *Clin. Chim. Acta.* 375(1–2):119–23.
- 124. Reiter, R.J., Tang, L., Garcia, J.J., and Munoz, H.A. 1997. Pharmacological actions of melatonin in oxygen radical pathophysiology. *Life Sci.* 60:2255–71.
- Bartsch, C., and Bartsch, H. 2006. The anti-tumour activity of pineal melatonin and cancer enhancing life styles in industrialized societies. *Cancer Causes Control.* 17(4):559–71.
- Scully, C., Field, J.K., and Tanzawa, H. 2000. Genetic aberrations in oral or head and neck squamous cell carcinoma (SCCHN): 1. Carcinogen metabolism, DNA repair and cell cycle control. *Oral Oncol.* 36(3):256–63.
- 127. Ha, P.K., and Califano, J.A. 2006. Promoter methylation and inactivation of tumour-suppressor genes in oral squamous-cell carcinoma. *Lancet Oncol.* 7(1):77–82.
- 128. Tamarkin, L., Cohen, M., Roselle, D., Reichert, C., Lippman, M., and Chabner, B. 1981. Melatonin inhibition and pinealectomy enhancement of 7,12-dimethylbenz(*a*)anthracene-induced mammary tumours in the rat. *Cancer Res.* 41:4432–6.
- Jung, B., and Ahmad, N. 2006. Melatonin in cancer management: Progress and promise. *Cancer Res.* 66(20):9789–93.
- 130. Sonis, S.T. 1993. Oral complications of cancer therapy. In: DeVita, V.T., Hellma, S., and Rosenberg, S.A. *Cancer: Principles and Practice of Oncology*, 5th ed. JB Lippincott, Philadelphia.
- 131. Gallagher, J.G. Mucositis. In: Klastersky, J., Schimp, S.C., and Lenn, H.J. 1995. *Handbook of Supportive Care in Cancer*. Marcel Dekker, New York.
- 132. Sonis, S.T. 2009. Mucositis: The impact, biology and therapeutic opportunities of oral mucositis. *Oral Oncol.* 45(12):1015–20.
- 133. Martin, M.V. 1993. Irradiation mucositis: A reappraisal. Eur. J. Cancer B. Oral Oncol. 29B(1):1-2.
- Hallahan, D.E., Haimovitz-Friedman, A., Kufe, D.W., Fuks, Z., and Weichselbaum, R.R. 1993. The role of cytokines in radiation oncology. *Important Adv. Oncol.* 71–80.
- 135. Koj, A. 1996. Initiation of acute phase response and synthesis of cytokines. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta*. 1317(2):84–94.
- Plevová, P. 1999. Prevention and treatment of chemotherapy- and radiotherapy-induced oral mucositis: A review. Oral Oncol. 35(5):453–70.
- 137. Sharma, R., Tobin, P., and Clarke, S.J. 2005. Management of chemotherapy-induced nausea, vomiting, oral mucositis, and diarrhoea. *Lancet Oncol.* 6(2):93–102.
- 138. Büntzel, J., Küttner, K., Fröhlich, D., and Glatzel, M. 1998. Selective cytoprotection with amifostine in concurrent radiochemotherapy for head and neck cancer. *Ann. Oncol.* 9(5):505–9.

- 139. Lissoni, P., Barni, S., Mandalà, M., Ardizzoia, A., Paolorossi, F., Vaghi, M., Longarini, R., Malugani, F., and Tancini, G. 1999. Decreased toxicity and increased efficacy of cancer chemotherapy using the pineal hormone melatonin in metastatic solid tumor patients with poor clinical status. *Eur. J. Cancer.* 35(12):1688–92.
- 140. Herrstedt, J. 2000. Prevention and management of mucositis in patients with cancer. *Int. J. Antimicrob. Agents.* 16(2):161–3.
- 141. Lissoni, P., Paolorossi, F., Ardizzoia, A., Barni, S., Chilelli, M., Mancuso, M., Tancini, G., Conti, A., and Maestroni, G.J. 1997. A randomized study of chemotherapy with cisplatin plus etoposide versus chemoendocrine therapy with cisplatin, etoposide and the pineal hormone melatonin as a first-line treatment of advanced non-small cell lung cancer patients in a poor clinical state. *J. Pineal Res.* 23(1):15–9.
- Roth, J.A., Kim, B.G., Lin, W.L., and Cho, M.I. 1999. Melatonin promotes osteoblast differentiation and bone formation. J. Biol. Chem. 274(31):22041–7.
- 143. Machida, M., Dubousset, J., Yamada, T., Kimura, J., Saito, M., Shiraishi, T., and Yamagishi, M. 2006. Experimental scoliosis in melatonin-deficient C57BL/6J mice without pinealectomy. J. Pineal Res. 41(1):1–7.
- 144. Simmons, D.J., and Grynpass, M.D. 1990. *Mechanisms of Bone Formation In Vivo*. Telford Press, Caldwell.
- 145. Ducy, P., Schinke, T., and Karsenty, G. 2000. The osteoblast: A sophisticated fibroblast under central surveillance. *Science*. 289(5484):1501–4.
- 146. Manolagas, S.C. 2000. Birth and death of bone cells: Basic regulatory mechanisms and implications for the pathogenesis and treatment of osteoporosis. *Endocr. Rev.* 21(2):115–37.
- 147. Csaba, G., and Baráth, P. 1974. The effect of pinealectomy on the parafollicular cells of the rat thyroid gland. Acta Anat. (Basel). 88(1):137–46.
- 148. Csaba, G., and Bókay, J. 1977. The effect of melatonin and corpus pineal extract on serum electrolytes in the rat. *Acta Biol. Acad. Sci. Hung.* 28(1):143–4.
- 149. Kiss, J., Bánhegyi, D., and Csaba, G. 1969. Endocrine regulation of blood calcium level. II. Relationship between the pineal body and the parathyroid glands. *Acta Med. Acad. Sci. Hung.* 26(4):363–70.
- 150. Hakanson, D.O., and Bergstrom, W.H. 1981. Phototherapy-induced hypocalcemia in newborn rats: Prevention by melatonin. *Science*. 214(4522):807–9.
- 151. Hakanson, D.O., Penny, R., and Bergstrom, W.H. 1987. Calcemic responses to photic and pharmacologic manipulation of serum melatonin. *Pediatr. Res.* 22(4):414–6.
- 152. Hakanson, D.O., and Bergstrom, W.H. 1990. Pineal and adrenal effects on calcium homeostasis in the rat. *Pediatr. Res.* 27(6):571–3.
- 153. Nakade, O., Koyama, H., Ariji, H., Yajima, A., and Kaku, T. 1999. Melatonin stimulates proliferation and type I collagen synthesis in human bone cells in vitro. *J. Pineal Res.* 27(2):106–10.
- 154. Koyama, H., Nakade, O., Takada, Y., Kaku, T., Lau, K.H. 2002. Melatonin at pharmacologic doses increases bone mass by suppressing resorption through down-regulation of the RANKL-mediated osteoclast formation and activation. J. Bone Miner. Res. 17(7):1219–29.
- 155. Guardia, J., Gómez-Moreno, G., Ferrera, M.J., and Cutando, A. 2009. Evaluation of Effects of Topic Melatonin on Implant Surface at 5 and 8 Weeks in Beagle Dogs. *Clin. Implant. Dent. Relat. Res.*
- 156. Jockers, R., Maurice, P., Boutin, J.A., and Delagrange, P. 2008. Melatonin receptors, heterodimerization, signal transduction and binding sites: What's new? *Br. J. Pharmacol.* 154(6):1182–95.
- 157. Suzuki, A., Guicheux, J., Palmer, G., Miura, Y., Oiso, Y., Bonjour, J.P., and Caverzasio, J. 2002. Evidence for a role of p38 MAP kinase in expression of alkaline phosphatase during osteoblastic cell differentiation. *Bone*. 30(1):91–8.
- Bordt, S.L., McKeon, R.M., Li, P.K., Witt-Enderby, P.A., and Melan, M.A. 2001. N1E-115 mouse neuroblastoma cells express MT1 melatonin receptors and produce neurites in response to melatonin. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta*. 1499(3):257–64.
- 159. Witt-Enderby, P.A., MacKenzie, R.S., McKeon, R.M., Carroll, E.A., Bordt, S.L., and Melan, M.A. 2000. Melatonin induction of filamentous structures in non-neuronal cells that is dependent on expression of the human mt1 melatonin receptor. *Cell. Motil. Cytoskeleton.* 46(1):28–42.
- 160. Radio, N.M., Doctor, J.S., and Witt-Enderby, P.A. 2006. Melatonin enhances alkaline phosphatase activity in differentiating human adult mesenchymal stem cells grown in osteogenic medium via MT2 melatonin receptors and the MEK/ERK (1/2) signalling cascade. J. Pineal Res. 40(4):332–42.
- 161. Reppert, S.M., Godson, C., Mahle, C.D., Weaver, D.R., Slaugenhaupt, S.A., and Gusella, J.F. 1995. Molecular characterization of a second melatonin receptor expressed in human retina and brain: The Mel1b melatonin receptor. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA*. 92(19):8734–8.

- 162. Satomura, K., Tobiume, S., Tokuyama, R., Yamasaki, Y., Kudoh, K., Maeda, E., and Nagayama, M. 2007. Melatonin at pharmacological doses enhances human osteoblastic differentiation in vitro and promotes mouse cortical bone formation in vivo. *J. Pineal Res.* 42(3):231–9.
- 163. Suzuki, N., Somei, M., Seki, A., Reiter, R.J., and Hattori, A. 2008. Novel bromomelatonin derivatives as potentially effective drugs to treat bone diseases. *J. Pineal Res.* 45(3):229–34.
- 164. Suda, T., Takahashi, N., Udagawa, N., Jimi, E., Gillespie, M.T., and Martin, T.J. 1999. Modulation of osteoclast differentiation and function by the new members of the tumor necrosis factor receptor and ligand families. *Endocr. Rev.* 20(3):345–57.
- 165. Teitelbaum, S.L. 2000. Bone resorption by osteoclasts. Science. 289(5484):1504–8.
- 166. Krane, S.M. 2002. Genetic control of bone remodelling—Insights from a rare disease. N. Engl. J. Med. 347(3):210–2.
- Cardinali, D.P., Ladizesky, M.G., Boggio, V., Cutrera, R.A., and Mautalen, C. 2003. Melatonin effects on bone: Experimental facts and clinical perspectives. J. Pineal Res. 34(2):81–7.
- Uslu, S., Uysal, A., Oktem, G., Yurtseven, M., Tanyalçin, T., and Başdemir, G. 2007. Constructive effect of exogenous melatonin against osteoporosis after ovariectomy in rats. *Anal. Quant. Cytol. Histol.* 29(5):317–25.
- Suzuki, N., and Hattori, A. 2002. Melatonin suppresses osteoclastic and osteoblastic activities in the scales of goldfish. J. Pineal Res. 33(4):253–8.
- 170. Yamada, J. 1961. Studies on the structure and growth of the scales in the goldfish. *Mem. Fac. Fish Hokkaido Univ.* 9:181–226.
- 171. Nishimoto, S.K., Araki, N., Robinson, F.D., and Waite, J.H. 1992. Discovery of bone gamma-carboxyglutamic acid protein in mineralized scales. The abundance and structure of *Lepomis macrochirus* bone gamma-carboxyglutamic acid protein. *J. Biol. Chem.* 267(16):11600–5.
- 172. Lehane, D.B., McKie, N., Russell, R.G., Henderson, I.W. 1999. Cloning of a fragment of the osteonectin gene from goldfish, *Carassius auratus*: Its expression and potential regulation by estrogen. *Gen. Comp. Endocrinol.* 114(1):80–7.
- 173. Onozato, H., and Watabe, N. 1979. Studies on fish scale formation and resorption. III. Fine structure and calcification of the fibrillary plates of the scales in *Carassius auratus* (Cypriniformes: Cyprinidae). *Cell Tissue Res.* 201(3):409–22.
- 174. Berg, A. 1968. Studies on the metabolism of calcium and strontium in freshwater fish. I. Relative contribution of direct and intestinal absorption. *Mem. Ist. Ital. Idrobiol.* 23:161–196.
- 175. Persson, P., Sundell, K., Bjornsson, B.T., and Lundqvist, H. 1998. Calcium metabolism and osmoregulation during sexual maturation of river running Atlantic salmon. J. Fish Biol. 52:334–349.
- Fraser, J.H., Helfrich, M.H., Wallace, H.M., and Ralston, S.H. 1996. Hydrogen peroxide, but not superoxide, stimulates bone resorption in mouse calvariae. *Bone*. 19(3):223–6.
- 177. Okatani, Y., Wakatsuki, A., Reiter, R.J., and Miyahara, Y. 2002. Melatonin reduces oxidative damage of neural lipids and proteins in senescence-accelerated mouse. *Neurobiol. Aging.* 23(4):639–44.
- 178. Maldonado, M.D., Murillo-Cabezas, F., Terron, M.P., Flores, L.J., Tan, D.X., Manchester, L.C., and Reiter, R.J. 2007. The potential of melatonin in reducing morbidity–mortality after craniocerebral trauma. *J. Pineal Res.* 42(1):1–11.
- Simon, Z., and Watson, P.A. 2002. Biomimetic dental implants—New ways to enhance osseointegration. J. Can. Dent. Assoc. 68(5):286–8.
- 180. Zechner, W., Tangl, S., Tepper, G., Fürst, G., Bernhart, T., Haas, R., Mailat, G., and Watzek, G. 2003. Influence of platelet-rich plasma on osseous healing of dental implants: A histologic and histomorphometric study in minipigs. *Int. J. Oral Maxillofac. Implants.* 18(1):15–22.
- 181. Takechi, M., Tatehara, S., Satomura, K., Fujisawa, K., and Nagayama, M. 2008. Effect of FGF-2 and melatonin on implant bone healing: A histomorphometric study. J. Mater. Sci. Mater. Med. 19(8):2949–52.
- 182. Muñoz, F., López-Peña, M., Miño, N., Gómez-Moreno, G., Guardia, J., and Cutando, A. 2009. Topical application of melatonin and growth hormone accelerates bone healing around dental implants in dogs. *Clin. Implant. Dent. Relat. Res.*
- 183. Orsini, G., Scarano, A., Piattelli, M., Piccirilli, M., Caputi, S., and Piattelli, A. 2006. Histologic and ultrastructural analysis of regenerated bone in maxillary sinus augmentation using a porcine bone– derived biomaterial. *J. Periodontol.* 77(12):1984–90.
- 184. McAllister, B.S., and Haghighat, K. 2007. Bone augmentation techniques. J. Periodontol. 78(3):377–96.
- 185. Calvo-Guirado, J.L., Gómez-Moreno, G., Barone, A., Cutando, A., Alcaraz-Baños, M., Chiva, F., López-Marí, L., and Guardia, J. 2009. Melatonin plus porcine bone on discrete calcium deposit implant surface stimulates osteointegration in dental implants. J. Pineal Res. 47(2):164–72.

- Naguib, M., Gottumukkala, V., and Goldstein, P.A. 2007. Melatonin and anesthesia: A clinical perspective. J. Pineal Res. 42(1):12–21.
- Marczynski, T.J., Yamaguchi, N., Ling, G.M., and Grodzinska, L. 1964. Sleep induced by the administration of melatonin (5-methoxyn-acetyltryptamine) to the hypothalamus in unrestrained cats. *Experientia*. 20(8):435–7.
- 188. Lerner, A.B., and Case, J.D. 1960. Melatonin. Fed. Proc. 19:590-2.
- Isik, B., Baygin, O., and Bodur, H. 2008. Premedication with melatonin vs midazolam in anxious children. *Paediatr. Anaesth.* 18(7):635–41.
- Antón-Tay, F., Díaz, J.L., and Fernández-Guardiola, A. 1971. On the effect of melatonin upon human brain. Its possible therapeutic implications. *Life Sci.* 10(15):841–50.
- Clark, D.L., and Rosner, B.S. 1973. Neurophysiologic effects of general anesthetics. The electroencephalogram and sensory evoked responses in man. *Anesthesiology*. 38(6):564–82.
- Naguib, M., Baker, M.T., Spadoni, G., and Gregerson, M. 2003. The hypnotic and analgesic effects of 2-bromomelatonin. *Anesth. Analg.* 97(3):763–8.
- 193. Coloma, F.M., and Niles, L.P. 1988. Melatonin enhancement of [3H]-gamma-aminobutyric acid and [3H]muscimol binding in rat brain. *Biochem. Pharmacol.* 37(7):1271–4.
- 194. Niles, L.P., Pickering, D.S., and Arciszewski, M.A. 1987. Effects of chronic melatonin administration on GABA and diazepam binding in rat brain. *J. Neural Transm.* 70(1–2):117–24.
- 195. Rosenstein, R.E., and Cardinali, D.P. 1986. Melatonin increases in vivo GABA accumulation in rat hypothalamus, cerebral cortex and pineal gland. *Brain Res.* 398(2):403–6.
- 196. Shavali, S., Ho, B., Govitrapong, P., Sawlom, S., Ajjimaporn, A., Klongpanichapak, S., and Ebadi, M. 2005. Melatonin exerts its analgesic actions not by binding to opioid receptor subtypes but by increasing the release of beta-endorphin an endogenous opioid. *Brain Res. Bull.* 64(6):471–9.
- 197. Naguib, M., Hammond, D.L., Schmid, P.G., Baker, M.T., Cutkomp, J., Queral, L., and Smith, T. 2003. Pharmacological effects of intravenous melatonin: Comparative studies with thiopental and propofol. *Br. J. Anaesth.* 90(4):504–7.
- 198. Budhiraja, S., and Singh, J. 2005. Adjuvant effect of melatonin on anesthesia induced by thiopental sodium, ketamine, and ether in rats. *Methods Find. Exp. Clin. Pharmacol.* 27(10):697–9.
- 199. Kitahata, L.M., and Saberski, L. 1992. Are barbiturates hyperalgesic? Anesthesiology. 77(6):1059-61.
- 200. Deady, J.E., Koblin, D.D., Eger, E.I. 2nd, Heavner, J.E., and D'Aoust, B. 1981. Anesthetic potencies and the unitary theory of narcosis. *Anesth. Analg.* 60(6):380–4.
- 201. Samarkandi, A., Naguib, M., Riad, W., Thalaj, A., Alotibi, W., Aldammas, F., and Albassam, A. 2005. Melatonin vs. midazolam premedication in children: A double-blind, placebo-controlled study. *Eur. J. Anaesthesiol.* 22(3):189–96.
- Naguib, M., and Samarkandi, A.H. 2000. The comparative dose–response effects of melatonin and midazolam for premedication of adult patients: A double-blinded, placebo-controlled study. *Anesth. Analg.* 91(2):473–9.
- Naguib, M., and Samarkandi, A.H. 1999. Premedication with melatonin: A double-blind, placebocontrolled comparison with midazolam. *Br. J. Anaesth.* 82(6):875–80.
- Owens, J.A., Rosen, C.L., and Mindell, J.A. 2003. Medication use in the treatment of pediatric insomnia: Results of a survey of community-based pediatricians. *Pediatrics*. 111:628–35.
- 205. Sweis. D. 2005. The uses of melatonin. Arch. Dis. Child. Educ. Pract. Ed. 90: 74-77.
- 206. Ozçelik, B., Serin, I.S., Basbug, M., Uludag, S., Narin, F., and Tayyar, M. 2003. Effect of melatonin in the prevention of post-operative adhesion formation in a rat uterine horn adhesion model. *Hum. Reprod.* 18(8):1703–6.
- 207. Hanania, M., and Kitain, E. 2002. Melatonin for treatment and prevention of postoperative delirium. *Anesth. Analg.* 94(2):338–9.
- Cronin, A.J., Keifer, J.C., Davies, M.F., King, T.S., and Bixler, E.O. 2000. Melatonin secretion after surgery. *Lancet*. 356(9237):1244–5.
- Naguib, M., Baker, M.T., Spadoni, G., and Gregerson, M. 2003. The hypnotic and analgesic effects of 2-bromomelatonin. *Anesth. Analg.* 97(3):763–8.
- Reber, A., Huber, P.R., Ummenhofer, W., Gürtler, C.M., Zurschmiede, C., Drewe, J., and Schneider, M. 1998. General anaesthesia for surgery can influence circulating melatonin during daylight hours. *Acta Anaesthesiol. Scand.* 42(9):1050–6.
- 211. Kärkelä, J., Vakkuri, O., Kaukinen, S., Huang, W.Q., and Pasanen, M. 2002. The influence of anaesthesia and surgery on the circadian rhythm of melatonin. *Acta Anaesthesiol. Scand.* 46(1):30–6.
- McIntyre, I.M., Norman, T.R., Burrows, G.D., and Armstrong, S.M. 1993. Alterations to plasma melatonin and cortisol after evening alprazolam administration in humans. *Chronobiol. Int.* 10(3):205–13.